
Dedham Town Hall
26 Bryant Street
Dedham, MA 02026-4458
Phone 781-751-9242
Fax 781-751-9225

Administrative Assistant
Susan Webster
swebster@dedham-ma.gov 
Planning Board
Michael A. Podolski, Esq., Chair
John R. Bethoney, Vice Chair
Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
Ralph I. Steeves
James E. O’Brien IV

Planning Director
Richard J. McCarthy Jr.
rmccarthy@dedham-ma.gov 



TOWN OF DEDHAM
PLANNING BOARD 
MEETING MINUTES
October 13, 2016, 6:30 p.m., Dedham High School

Present:  	John R. Bethoney, Vice Chair, Acting Chair
		Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
		Ralph I. Steeves
		James E. O’Brien IV
		Richard J. McCarthy, Jr., Planning Director 

Call to order 6:30 p.m.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. Plans, documents, studies, etc., referred to are incorporated as part of the public record and are on file in the Planning office. Mr. Podolski was not present for this meeting, so Vice Chair John Bethoney assumed the role of Chair.

Old/New Business
Certificate of Action, 750 Providence Highway:  Mr. Podolski had previously approved the COA. Language has been changed to refer to the Conservation Commission’s approval. This is based on the fact that an appeal has been filed.  Elevation plans that the Board reviewed and accepted refer to the proposed materials. The Applicant will return to the Board for building design, elevations, and materials when tenants come in. John Haven of DRAB advised red maples for shade trees. Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., the Applicant’s attorney, added this to the COA.  Mr. Steeves moved to approve the Certificate of Action, seconded by Mr. Aldous, and voted unanimously 4-0.

PRESENTATION BY URBAN LAND INSTITUTE (ULI) RE:  TRANSIT ORIENTED DEVELOPMENT
Present:  	Stephen Garvin, Samiotes Consultants
		Barry Abramson, Abramson & Associates
		Patrick Campbell, Campanelli Enterprises
		Amanda Maher, Mass Development
		Todd Finard, Finard Properties
		Michael Wang, Form and Place, Inc.
		Thomas Joyce, Marsh & McLennan Agency, LLC
		Ileana Tauscher, ULI Boston/New England
		Joe San Clemente, Howard Stein Hudson
		Robert Kirschner, Fulcrum Real Estate Partners
		Rick Putprush, Fulcrum Real Estate Partners
		Steven Findlen, McMahon Associates

Acoustics were very poor, and it was difficult to understand some of the participants. ULI, a volunteer agency, gave a presentation on possible changes to the Providence Highway/Legacy Place/Corporate railroad station, including zoning change, assets of these areas, and market appeal to retail, office, medical, and residential. The town had reached out to the institute to look at the area near Legacy Place. Discussions included the vision for the area, how to knit the area together, and types of zoning changes that would support the type of growth. The areas studied included the area from Providence Highway toward Wigwam Pond, down to Rustcraft Road and just southeast of Legacy Place. MAPC had recently had done a larger study including the area south of the railroad tracks to the Readville Station; ULI chose to look at a smaller zone. The town put together a detailed package with information regarding demographics, issues, challenges, and desired goals. ULI was able to review the Master Plan, the study that MAPC conducted, and other reports underway. They did a site visit of the area and the crossroads around it, and interviewed Town officials, private property owners, and real estate market development sources. 

Challenges:  Connectivity via pedestrian, bicycles, and cars. The area is isolated and in the wetlands with multiple property owners. There is little green space. MBTA rail station is located in the area. Zoning may not be what will work for the area. Assets include Wigwam Pond, Legacy Place, MBTA parking lot, and the proximity to Routes 1 and 128. Infrastructure is in place. There are underutilized developable parcels on Rustcraft Road and the gravel pit. There is broad market appeal for retail, office, medical, and residential. Possible markets include residential/multifamily apartments (warm market with strong demand for condos for downsizing), offices (strong market, not enough to support new development), medical (limited market), retail (changing, but great location for entertainment and stores), and hotel (strong demand, sites not optimal).

Recommendations: Improvement of pedestrian access to and from the railroad, improvement of infrastructure and amenities, extension of Legacy Boulevard to Rustcraft Road, access to Wigwam Pond via footbridges, green space, and a boardwalk to the Square, and the rail trail. They also recommended construction of larger parcels with townhouses along Wigwam Pond, medium density/height mixed use development, i.e., office, medical, multi-family, and retail. Parking ratios would need to be refined in the Zoning Bylaw. Shared parking would be encouraged. The maximum units per parcel could be increased beyond the current max of 30, and allowable building heights could be increased. Pocket parks could be installed and stormwater would need to be improved. FAR incentives could be included.

Structural improvements:  Connection from Wigwam, Legacy Place, and the corporate center, i.e., direct connection from Route 1 to the Corporate Center station, connection between Legacy Place to Wigwam and Wigwam to the ball field. Legacy Place is outdated due to no green space. Mixed use development and townhouses could be constructed along Wigwam Pond.	 

Fiscal Impact:  
Current:  The area on both sides of Quabish Road has a taxable value of $5.5 million. The area directly to the left of Stergis Way has a taxable value of $11 million for the land and buildings. The property taxes for both areas is roughly $500,000 per year.

Future:  500,000 square feet of new Class A office buildings could be worth $125 million. Ground floor retail (2-3 stories of office above grade, ground floor retail at grade and underground parking) of 60,000 square feet could be worth another $18 million. New Development as shown: Two new four-story apartment buildings, roughly 230 units, 250,000 square feet floor area:  $50 million in worth. 30 Townhouses along south shore of Wigwam Pond:  60,000 gross square feet (2,000 square feet per unit):  $18 million. Result:  Roughly $200 million in worth, roughly $6 million a year in taxes. Variables: New Class A office development today does not make economic sense right now. Residential alone would provide $100 million in worth.

Implementation:  Suggestions included designating the area as a Priority Development (PD) site, a Community Preservation site, or DIF (District Improvement Financing) district.  National Development proposed a 220 unit residential development for the MBTA parcel. This may, however, have a negative impact on the area. Private partnerships may play a role. There could be infrastructure improvements with MassWorks funding, MassDOT street funding, and WalkBoston, which promotes walking for transportation and recreation.

Board Comments:  Mr. Abramson explained that this was a one-day intensive site visit to the Town. They listened to some community leaders and stakeholders, but the visit did not allow for broad public outreach. Therefore, the presentation of recommendations and findings has to be considered food for ongoing thought and, if they were to be considered, it would need to be vetted with the community. Mr. Bethoney asked that this presentation be sent electronically so that it can be posted on the Town website and for the Planning Board department records. Mr. Abramson said the final report will be available in six weeks. 

Mr. O’Brien said the members of ULI summarized everything the Board has seen in this area over the last twelve years and what to do with the area. A lot has been done to try to change it with the Master Plan, but needs have changed over time. Dedham Square is cut in half by Route One, which is retail. There are different commercial groups, and there is now a 40B apartment building. He is not interested in housing or commercial. His concern is access to Wigwam Pond with a possible boardwalk so people can walk around. This would leave some sort of land in trust for community access. Mr. Abramson said their plans clearly envisage a boardwalk path along Wigwam, connecting to a trail that goes through Dedham Square and connecting eventually with the rail trail.  The question is beyond the trail and how much open space would be needed. 

Townhomes were discussed in detail, but beyond that is the type of development sufficient to give property owners incentive to sell their land for redevelopment. They recommend that the town not be very specific targeting areas as specific types of residential, office, etc. Markets are dynamic and change over time. The standard office market is weak today in terms of enough rental value to support redevelopment. Medical office may, but it is a more limited market. The town should plan infrastructure improvements, roadway improvements, and amenities (i.e., the pond) that help make it a more attractive area, and to plan zoning that could provide density or other relief for larger assemblages of land that can support different types of development, preferably office, medical office, and ground floor retail along Legacy Place. The possibility of some multi-family should not be ruled out.  Mr. Abramson gave a lengthy presentation on this.

Anita Andreassi, 37 Orchard Street, was concern about traffic, and asked what considerations could be put in for this. The area is already fairly congested. Mr. Bethoney clarified her question, saying they showed a lot of additional development, but no mitigation to offset the development. Mr. Abramson said they would propose about 1,000,000 square feet of development, which would require infrastructure improvements. The area lacks ways to get people out of their cars, whether to go across the parking lot or from one business to another, and the area needs improved productivity and accessibility for pedestrians and cyclists. They also said that there needs to be more connection to the commuter rail station. 

Russell Poole, Town Meeting Member, Precinct 2, said that affordable housing was not explicitly addressed. There was no recommendation for senior/elderly housing. Dedham is over the 10% requirement for 40B. He asked if they considered downsizing as a potential market for multi-family townhouses. Mr. Abramson said the town may not choose to require a percentage of affordable housing within new development. The town will determine whether it will require some percentage to be affordable at whatever level of affordability it considers to be reasonable. This is a step beyond this study, and was explained in detail. They did not recommend that senior/elderly housing be targeted specifically; they were looking at this from a market standpoint. They recognize that there are a lot of people in the senior category. There are a number of senior age-restricted and senior housing developments in surrounding communities that have been serving the market. It is possible there may be a demand for more.  If the development community sees a market and a need for it, they will do that. If the town wants to explicitly require it, it could put zoning in place that will not allow housing unless someone does some percentage of it for age-restricted senior housing. Diane Barry-Preston, 43 Ames Street, asked if it was possible to do more townhouses or housing attractive for downsizing. Mr. Abramson said yes. 

	Applicant:	
	ECEC

	Project Address:
	1100 High Street, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-01-16-2061

	Zoning District:
	Single Residence A

	Representative(s):
	· Daniel Bradford, AIA, KBA Architects, 6 Thirteenth Street, Charlestown Navy Yard, Charlestown, MA 02129
· Michelle L. Callahan, P.E., LEED AP BD+C, Nitsch Engineering, 2 Center Plaza, Suite 430, Boston, MA 02108
· Fayssal J. Husseini, PE, PTOE, LEED Green Associate, Nitsch Engineering, 2 Center Plaza, Suite 430, Boston, MA 02108
· Nick H. Havan, PE, PTOE, Nitsch Engineering, 2 Center Plaza, Suite 430, Boston, MA 02108
· Joshua J. Alston, PE, LEED AP BD+C, Nitsch Engineering, 2 Center Plaza, Suite 430, Boston, MA 02108
· Michael Williams, Principal, KBA Architects, 6 13th Street, Charlestown Navy Yard, Charlestown, MA 02129
· Paul V. Griffin, Jr., Principal, CMS Construction Monitoring Services, Inc., 270 Main Street, Marlboro, MA 01752
· David Roberts, School Building and Rehab Committee

	Town Consultant:
	Steven Findlen, McMahon Associates 



All outstanding on-site issues on McMahon’s reviews have been addressed. Acoustics were very poor and Mr. Bradford spoke softly, so it was difficult to understand what people said. This transcription will only be a summary.

Outstanding Issues On-Site: 
1. Existing Conditions Waivers. The Conservation Commission’s Notice of Intent should be resolved at the 10/20/16 hearing. Mr. Findlen said this should be sufficient.
2. The Fire Chief’s letter of 10/13/16 has been received. He is satisfied with the proposal.
3. Pedestrian Safety/Sidewalks on the south side of High Street. The pathway from Booth Road will be maintained, although it will now be along the sidewalks rather than the footpath. Directional signage has been resolved. Mr. Findlen asked the Applicant to look at the activity between the two driveways. His understanding is that the Applicant will implement directional signage, and will make it clear that the continued path of the sidewalk is through the site to and from the south side of High Street. The Applicant has agreed that they will provide wayfaring signs throughout the site if pedestrians chose to walk through it at any time during the day. 
No one on the Board or in the audience had any questions regarding on-site issues.

Off-Site Design:  
A. Existing Site Conditions:  
i. Single entrance/exit off High Street. 
ii. One parking lot. 
iii. The site itself was reviewed. 
iv. Footpath connecting to the northeast corner of the site.
B. Site Proposal:  
i. One-way entrance, one-way exit with new curb cut.
ii. Parking in the front.
iii. Approximately 51,000 square foot single story pre-K and kindergarten program early childhood center.
iv. The site itself was reviewed.
v. Footpath connecting Booth Road will remain.
C. Traffic:  
i. There are approximately 200 kindergarten students and 106 pre-K, as well as 40 teachers, staff, and administrators. Projected drop-off is 155. Projected pick-up is 135. There are three buses with a possibility of 4 buses servicing the new site.
D. Traffic Study:  The Applicant explained how a traffic study is done. Areas studied included turning movement counts and classification counts (vehicles, pedestrians, bicycles, buses). Areas counted were 1) a signalized intersection at Common Street, 2) an intersection at Lowder Street, and 3) at the northern end of the interchange at Route One/Route 95. The dates of the study and the equipment used were explained.  For specifics and counts, please see the Transportation Impact Report dated 2/2/16.
i. School trip origin and destination:  10% from the west (Westwood/Route 95 area), 90% from the east. Buses come from the east.
ii. Conflicting points and how to ease them were discussed.
iii. Level of service for various areas were discussed, as was the range from A (best) to F (worst).
iv. Current conditions:
a. The signalized intersection is F in both morning and afternoon.
b. Lowder Street is A in the morning and afternoon.
c. Driveway is an A.
Future conditions are not predicted to have any change.

The Applicant has been working with the community in several meetings. The neighbors brought up the existing wait time and concerns about driving onto Route 109. The Applicant does not see any increase in volume of traffic, but the speed of traffic is a big factor. They are working on a way to better the existing situation. They have consulted with Police Chief D’Entremont and the DPW for their input on the concerns on the existing site. The unanimous conclusion is that speed is the biggest factor. 

To gain control, traffic calming measures would be something that would benefit the neighborhood, regardless of whether the school is there: 
1. Flashing signs would be located away from the entrance to the school, close to Booth Road; they cannot go farther away because it becomes State highway. The mean speed from vehicles coming from the Westwood side over the bridge is increased.
2. Designate it as a “School Zone.” This should be 250 feet beyond the entrance to the ECEC. This should also be located on the north side for those traveling in a westerly direction.
3. There could also be a flashing speed sign. 
4. Introduce a turn-off lane so that traffic going west can slip by the cars/buses going onto the site. A big issue is the width of High Street coming off Route 95, where it is very wide and encourages speeding. It does not start to funnel until it gets beyond the ECEC entrance. The turn-off lane will start funneling before coming close to the driveway and thus reduce speed. 
5. There is a substantial amount of ledge on the curve, and this is an issue. The scope of work does include taking down the ledge to increase the sight line. 

Peer Review: 
Mr. Findlen, hired by the Planning Board to perform peer review at the expense of the Applicant, looked at the site in detail, particularly for traffic impacts. He has worked with the Applicant and met with the neighborhood last night.
[bookmark: _GoBack]
1. Several traffic counts have been done, and there is inconsistency between the three. Analysis looked at the 2015 counts that were provided.  The initial traffic study is consistent with what the Applicant says. 
2. He has been spending a lot of time on this, and just received the latest information today. He has no findings because of this. He agreed that the state counting machine is consistent with what the Applicant has done. 
3. He will be examining existing conditions, no-build conditions, and building conditions. He will look at trip generation and what the site will generate. He will look at trip distribution regarding where traffic is coming from and going to. Once this is developed, he will be able to do the analysis. This determines the level of service and the impacts will be. 
4. He will look at the proposed mitigation measures to see how effective and adequate they are. No one disagrees that speed is not an issue. The Applicant seems to have addressed that, but there are other things that need study, i.e., signalization.
5. The site as laid out now is a better and safer site that operates well, which is the goal. Traffic issues drive what needs to be done to mitigate the impact of the project, and he is not ready to make a decision on this.

Audience
1. Joanna Ciarvardini, 119 Booth Road:  The ramp from the highway used to have a STOP sign during construction, which worked well, but now has a YIELD sign. People in fact do not yield, but speed up to 55 mph instead of 35 mph. She asked that the STOP sign be put back. The Applicant said that they cannot change that, and suggested taking this up with the State (NOTE:  Legacy Place approached the State and worked with them as part of their mitigation). Mr. Bethoney asked Mr. Findlen to look into this.
2. Margaret Ciriello, 1123 High Street:  Crossing the street, either on foot or entering the site in a car, from 7:30 a.m. to 9:30 a.m. is extremely difficult. She was also concerned about the ledge that will be removed. She is not sure that the neighbors are being heard. The ledge actually slows down vehicles coming from Westwood toward Dedham. Trees absorb a lot of water going into the wetlands on either side, and these will be removed if the ledge, which keeps the traffic contained, is removed. If cars see the opening, they will speed up. She asked who would pay for damage to houses with the blasting. The Applicant said that the increase in speed is due to the road itself. The ledge will not be eliminated altogether, just be brought down so cars can see over it. The amount of ledge to be removed varies 4 feet to 8 feet, and it will come down to about 2 feet. Only the sight line will be improved; the road will not be widened. The process for removal is tightly controlled and regulated by the State. Before anything happens, any house within 500 feet will be surveyed and existing conditions documented. If anything occurs with the ledge removal, it will be documented as well.  A trained contractor will be in charge and will be liable for damage. Mr. Bethoney asked Mr. Findlen to look into Ms. Ciriello’s comment that the ledge makes the road cramped.
3. Kelly Manor, 1041 High Street:  She lives across from the ECEC and would like to walk her to the ECEC. There are no sidewalks on her side, and wondered how to cross safely. The Applicant mentioned busing, although it is a very short distance. The superintendent also mentioned a crossing guard on the street. He agreed that it is not a good walking street, and there are no accommodations to cross the street other than bus transport. 
4. Ben Ciriello, 1123 High Street:  He was concerned that the area of police enforcement of safety is only 100 yards. The entrance driveway 24 feet and capable of taking the buses in two directions. It is 21 feet in front of his house. He felt that a second entrance will present a severe safety hazard with a lot of accidents downstream. The mitigation is fantastic, but using only one entrance would be safer and sufficient. The Applicant said that they looked at both types of driveways. The factors that play into this are significant. There can be no backup onto Route 109. The waiting times and queuing with a single entrance/exit would definitely cause backups in the road and at the site, and it would be very dangerous. If it was a bussed community, it could be considered. However, it is a different population, not just buses. It would also affect the parking. For a single entrance/exit, the road would have to be substantially wider; however, the property abuts wetlands and this precludes widening the road. If there was a bottleneck, emergency vehicles would have difficulty entering the site. Both Police and Fire are satisfied.
5. Michael Hunter, 1076 High Street:  He lives 200 feet from the access road on the same side of the street. He agreed that the plan is dangerous, and said the level of service is not the same. He is concerned about right turns as it relates to his driveway and his ability to take a left turn during rush hour. He said that signalization and caution lights must be investigated. He said that the biggest safeguard is police presence to slow cars down, and they need this between 7:30 a.m. and 9:00 a.m. He is nervous about speeding to try to beat the buses and a decline in level of service. He asked that Mr. Findlen look at this closely. He asked about origin and destination of the traffic and what the documentation is regarding 10% of the queueing coming from the west. Mr. Bethoney said Mr. Findlen will look at the intersection level of service, queuing, and turning, and report to the Board.
6. Mark Walley, 30 Deerpath Road:  He agreed with the mitigation efforts, but wanted to be sure it will slow traffic down. People coming from the west travel at 50 mph from the highway, and people late to work also speed. He suggested that the speed indicator be changed from 35 mph to 25 mph.  The Applicant said the speed limit needs to be set first, but changing it is not the function of a consultant. The State requires the Town to do a study to justify any change in speed limit and must approve it.
7. Stephen Gifford, 942 High Street:  He was worried about traffic beyond the school, and questioned speed limits, saying they varied a lot. He asked how successful was narrowing the road at Lowder and Westfield Streets to slow traffic. He asked whether there had been any discussion about lights and a signs to slow traffic. He noted that High Street is a No Truck area, but many still go up and down the street.  Mr. Bethoney explained that the Board of Selectmen are the street commissioners, and can deal with his questions.

Board Comments

Mr. Aldous was concerned about the speed on Route 109, and said it was hard to believe the study. He asked the Applicant to do whatever they could to help this.  Mr. Bethoney asked if he could turn into the school road safely when he comes across from Bridge Street, and whether he would be safe when he exited and crossed over to the left during peak hours. He asked Mr. Findlen to check on this. Mr. Steeves wanted to hear what the State had to say, and wanted it in writing. He asked why the sign coming from Route 128 was changed from STOP to YIELD. If the STOP sign was good enough for the state, it should be good enough for the town. Paul Griffin, Project Manager, said the state gives the Massachusetts School Building Authority (MSBA) money for this project, and they need to make them happy. Mr. Findlen said he will start a dialogue with the State tomorrow, and should be ready for the next meeting on 10/27/16. 

Mr. Findlen said that part of his direction was to look at the entrance/exit roadway in relationship to adjacent properties. The Applicant looked at the options, pros, and cons to each scenario. This is the third option, and he agreed with the Applicant on most of the findings. He is satisfied with how it is laid out. Their position on excessive queueing and the wetlands are valid. The abutters make sense, but the Applicant has done a number of schools and most of them go to this kind of design since it keeps traffic moving. The Applicant said the majority of the school population requires more buses. A good portion of the pre-K students, who are 3-5 years old, will be driven. The need for the volume of pick-up and drop-off increased. Mr. Findlen agreed. The meeting was continued to 7 p.m. on 10/27/16 at the Town Hall conference room. 

Mr. Aldous moved to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Steeves, and voted unanimously 4-0. The meeting ended at 10:08 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,



Robert D. Aldous, Clerk

Note:	The following people were also present for this evening’s meeting:

Fred Civian, Town Meeting Member
Jan Civian, Livable Dedham
Robert Kirschner, Fulcrum Real Estate Partners, 60 Stergis Way, Dedham, MA
Anne Frasca, Resident
Maureen Hanlon, Resident
Danielle Kreger, Resident
Russell Poole, Town Meeting Member 
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